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3
Wakanda Forever

Racism is a system whose function is to confer privilege. That privilege 
has two main components, economic and psychic. Racism as a system is 
fundamentally reliant on binary thinking in order to build the symbolic 
meanings on which its material practices are erected. Historically and 
philosophically, racism is an implicit part of the well-intentioned liberal-
ism which has crafted the individualized subject of Western psychology. 
As Perry (2018) has shown, the processes of the Enlightenment, together 
with the genocide and slavery that accompanied the colonialism which 
made modernity, needed a category of nonpersons in order to authorize 
and enrich the gendered and classed person who was a product of these 
historical forces. These processes of person production were as much eco-
nomic and legal as they were psychological, showing once more the 
imbrication of all these forces.

Racism, of course, makes use of the construct of race to authorize 
itself. There is no scientific validity to the construct of race. There is only 
one, human race, although there are geographically regional genetic vari-
ants of humans. All the scientific and psychological work on race and 
putative racial differences in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries was 
research done on “something which was not there” (Richards, 2012, p. 19; 
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see Posel, 2001; Richeson & Sommers, 2016). Or, as Oluo (2019, 
pp. 11–12) puts it, race is “a lie told to justify a crime” (see also Kendi, 
2016). The historical shaping of the idea of race helps to reveal it as a 
human political event, shaped by economic relations of power, colonial 
dynamics, law and citizenship rights, and so on. This will be explored in 
more detail below. The biological underpinnings of race thinking has 
shifted in the later twentieth and the twenty-first centuries to become 
more complexly cultural (Fernando, 2017), but the attachment to the 
idea of fundamental, defining differences, always constructed by hierar-
chical assumptions, remains in place and remains available to perpetuate 
oppressions.

Like gender difference, racial difference is embedded in and produced 
by human culture. Race and gender cannot really be understood in isola-
tion from each other, as their meanings inform and rely on each other. 
Nor can class, location, ethnicity, ablebodiedness or religion be taken out 
of the meanings made of bodies that are raced and gendered in systems of 
modernity. Each identity category co-creates the others. Each has an 
interrelated material history that tends to pass itself off as natural and 
inevitable. And racial difference has been a specific focus of psychology, 
most problematically in its early contributions to scientific racism and 
eugenicist practices. In the late twentieth and in the twenty-first centu-
ries, other psychologies have evolved with commitments to social justice 
and decolonial practices, which seek to counter the ways notions of racial 
difference have informed the work of early mainstream psychology, 
including in its early social and cultural variations. This later work is 
made possible because of the contributions of people other to psycholo-
gy’s developmentally white, Western, male and middle-class beginnings.

In this chapter, I offer a framework for understanding race and racism 
in the America I found when I arrived here as an immigrant a decade ago. 
Because I am a white South African who grew up under apartheid, the 
relations of racism between whites and Black people of African descent 
were most in focus for me. I have come to learn of the other flavors of 
racist oppression in which America specializes, against Latinx people, 
against indigenous Americans and against Asian Americans. The intersec-
tion of my theory of complicity and the complexities of racialized experi-
ences is illustrated in this chapter via my engagement, as a white South 
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African immigrant to America, with the film Black Panther. For this rea-
son, this chapter will focus on the racism built by and from American 
slavery. I acknowledge that racisms extend and multiply, and have differ-
ent historical trajectories and investments (Richards, 2012). My argu-
ment here, about how racial difference functions, can be applied to all 
symbolic uses of binary thinking imposed on human bodies.

Below, I offer more detail for a structural definition of racism, in order 
to continue to illustrate the connections between modernity, binary 
thinking and systems of oppression. I hope to show we can acknowledge 
the historical and ongoing operations of oppression, which work through 
creating binary differences, and nuance the ongoing subject positions 
such oppression produces. By now, in a world made impossibly compli-
cated by the hybridizing, fracturing and commodifying realities produced 
by neocolonialism and neoliberalism, we need to recognize the extreme 
systemic inequalities within which the postmodern world resides, and 
also acknowledge that human being is not binary. We need to be able to 
think complicitously.

 Race

The invention of modern notions of race and the racial difference it pro-
duces is rooted in historical practices of modernization, emerging capital-
ism and liberal individuality. It begins with slavery and proceeds through 
colonialism (Fernando, 2017; Kendi, 2016; Perry, 2018; Richards, 2012). 
Colonialism was not just a military enterprise. It was cultural and psy-
chological too (Fanon, 2005; Wa Thiong’o, 1986; Wa Thiong’o, 1993), 
which postcolonial, liberation and decolonial psychologies continue to 
address (Adams et al., 2017; Fernández & Gutierrez, 2020; Hook, 2012; 
Maldonado-Torres, 2017; Mignolo, 2011; Miller & Miller, 2020).

As we saw in the last chapter, Perry (2018) shows how enslaved and 
colonized people were made to be the constituting others for emerging 
liberal capitalist modernity. Indigenous and enslaved people were legally 
and culturally conferred with nonpersonhood in order to help define the 
modern liberal subject. She also argues that public violence was enacted 
on the body of the racialized other long after Foucault (1977) denoted 

3 Wakanda Forever 



76

the end of public violence as a means of sovereign social control for white 
citizens. These very specifically racialized “mechanisms of domination” 
(Perry, 2018, p. 35) are part of what we are seeing in the ongoing violence 
publicly enacted by the state against Black and brown bodies on the 
streets of America today. This suggests the structural need modern 
American democracy has for the dehumanization of its constitutive oth-
ers, and helps explain the apparent intractability of race as a necessary 
construct within a system built on the binary of self and other.

Teo (2005) adds to this historical picture the role of science as a system 
of classification, also developed through the Enlightenment and nine-
teenth century colonialism. The emerging discipline’s obsession with 
grouping and measuring,

[W]as consequently applied to human populations… From a sociohistori-
cal standpoint, the concept of “race” allowed for the justification of colo-
nialism, domination, and slavery, because non-European groups (and 
certain European populations) were not just constructed as different, but 
also as inferior. (Teo 2005, pp. 155–6)

Here again are the invested hierarchical aspects that binary thinking 
brings to human differences, many of which are written on the body, for 
the purposes of psychic and economic gain.

Thus, as Perry (2018, p. 21) also shows, there have always been con-
nections between abjected racialized bodies and bodies gendered female 
(see also Haraway, 1989; Richards, 2012):

The position of the nonperson is a fundamental supplementation of the 
idea of gender as produced by disciplinary power (essentialized concepts 
and rules for men and women) and the naturalization of binary gender 
categories that were, and continue to be, applied to citizenries.

The idea of racial difference requires binary gender difference as a con-
ceptual underpinning. It is built on it and cannot be understood separate 
from it. Both make use of the body, and of regimes of inclusion and 
exclusion, normality and deviance, acceptability, policing and power (see 
Hook, 2012). By the same logic, sexuality and definitions of 

 N. Distiller



77

ablebodiedness are equally relevant to the construction of race (Cruz, 
2016; McRuer, 2006; Stephens & Boonzaier, 2020).

Since all of these identities are cultural constructs made from embod-
ied differences, Rose (1998, p. 184) argues that the body is in fact “a 
body-regime” constructed by the linkages of “surfaces, forces, and ener-
gies.” The body is not an absolute truth underlying experience, but a 
contingent effect of the experience we are allowed to have. The body is a 
“relationship.” This is another view of human being as complicit: Our 
very bodies are formed in relation to each other and to the systems that 
make us as individuals and groups, and which we, in turn, continue to 
make, albeit differentially (this argument implicitly draws on Butler, 
1999 too, and is applied to therapeutic modalities in Chap. 6).

Our raced bodies exist in relation to each other in an additional and 
very specific way. The centuries of horror inflicted on bodies and subjec-
tivities raced not-white by Western culture have enabled the whiteness 
assembled on the bodies and in the behaviors of people invisibly raced 
white. The raced self/other relation on which the dominant modern 
mode of human subjectivity depends may be a construct, but it is a con-
struct with devastating embodied force (see Hook, 2012; Salter & 
Haugen, 2017).

To view a complicit way forward is to challenge the thinking on which 
white supremacy depends. And by white supremacy, I mean to invoke 
not only blatant white violence against racialized others, but the well- 
intentioned liberalism charted in the previous chapter, which enacts its 
own pernicious forms of epistemic and material violences on raced bod-
ies. To continue to advocate for a complicit model for human being is not 
to attempt to deny the damage racism has done and continues to do, on 
subjectivities and bodies that may be co-constructed, but whose oppres-
sion and suffering are no less real for all that. Because of the ongoing 
effects of modern racism, it is sometimes necessary to talk of race as 
though it were real, in order to reach a point of being able to insist that it 
is not, while holding on to subjects and bodies formed by racial differ-
ence and respecting their experiences as such.

I acknowledge what race has been and continues to be in this country: 
one of the largest, most important, most profitable building blocks of 
America. After the initial colonization and the genocide of Native 

3 Wakanda Forever 

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-79675-4_6


78

Americans it perpetrated, this country was built through slavery. This 
historical fact continues to affect everyone, and in specific ways, indige-
nous peoples and Black Americans. Jung (2015) understands racism as 
operating on a civic level, to define who may be part of the nation and its 
resources, and who should be excluded and exploited for the furtherance 
of those resources and those who benefit from them. This argument cor-
relates with Perry’s (2018) explication of the development of the American 
subject via colonialism and slavery. And George (2020) says that since 
America’s very sense of its civilization is grounded in slavery, instead of 
civilization functioning to restrict instinctual aggression, as Freud sug-
gested, in America’s case, it facilitated it. The impulses that drove slavery 
are not past, “but a savagery essential to the modern” (George, 2020, 
p. 110).

The slave is used by the master, George (2020) shows, to make up for 
the master’s subjective Lacanian lack. The slave is the jouissance of a 
modernity founded on racism and capitalism, and their unholy union. 
“Being was actively siphoned from the person of the slave in order to… 
grant the master access to whiteness as a master signifier of being” 
(George, 2020, p. 115). Being, here, indicates Lacan’s formulation for the 
place of the subject (George, 2020, p. 111). George (2020) shows how 
the white American subject’s sense of self was built on, at the expense of, 
the slave, providing a psychological correlative to Perry’s (2018) legal and 
cultural history. This Lacanian symbolic structuring underpins American 
society, “founded… upon a brutal expression of base instincts that then 
root white identity in its signal notions of freedom and independence” 
(George, 2020, p.  117). One consequence is the importance of racial 
identity for African Americans, George (2020) says, which came to func-
tion as a place in which Black people could find their denied selves, in 
part through community. A result has been the development of a strategy 
“to fight racism with race” (ibid, p. 124).

To talk about this is to engage another complexity of the topic. We need 
to insist on the material and psychic consequences of this very specific his-
tory while remaining cognizant of one of its tropes, the “damaged negro” 
stereotype (for more on the history of this stereotype, see Richards, 2012, 
p.  172; Fernando, 2017, pp.  65–69; Griffith, 1977). Often well-inten-
tioned white psychologists and sociologists, offering liberal accounts of the 
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effects of oppression, created a version of Black family values and concomi-
tant inner Black life and personality that offered new ways to reduce and 
stereotype Black people. Instead of nineteenth century biology-based 
arguments, the mid-twentieth century offered “cultural” reasons for Black 
inferiority (e.g., see the discussions about The Mark of Oppression by 
Kardiner and Ovesey [1951], or Moynihan’s [1965] The Negro Family: The 
case for national action in Fernando, 2017 and Richards, 2012).

Psychology’s twentieth century concern with the effects of racism 
tended to reinscribe the notion of the damaged oppressed Black person 
bearing the pathologizing “mark of oppression”: culturally deprived, with 
low self-esteem, a destroyed and/or debased family structure, and no 
internal psychic resources to help himself, albeit through no fault of his 
own. Well-intentioned white psychologists helped underwrite this stereo-
type: “With friends like this …” (Richards, 2012, p. 281). In America, 
Black psychologists have refuted this stereotype for as long as they have 
existed, since the 1930s (Guthrie 2004; Richards, 2012, chapter 11).

This is a complicated topic for a well-intentioned white woman to 
broach, as illustrated by Oluo’s (2019, chapter 3) painfully funny account 
of her discussion about race with her white mother. I wish to properly 
acknowledge the complex process of surviving and speaking back to 
dehumanizing violence that is both actual and symbolic, without pre-
senting victimhood as a constituting element of Black subjectivity under 
white supremacy, or reductively stereotyping Black people because we 
have a racist history of stereotyping Black people.

Binkley (2020) helps to theorize this problem by suggesting the raced 
subject is read through the double vision of generalized abnormalities 
assigned to a racialized type. Even with the mid-twentieth century shift 
of focus in psychology away from racial inferiority and toward racial 
oppression as a shaping factor on raced subjectivities, “the same assump-
tions concerning the radical alterity of the emotional and psychological 
lives of racial minorities remained intact,” but this time cast as a cultural 
problem, not a biological truth (Binkley, 2020, p. 98). Racial categories 
are reorganized, but not fundamentally changed or addressed. Binkley 
(2020, p. 99) addresses the stereotype of Black emotionality, and espe-
cially Black rage, through this lens, which encompasses the racist idea of 
the “damaged negro.” In current liberal psychologized contexts, Binkley 

3 Wakanda Forever 



80

(2020) says, the frightening specter of this angry, “damaged negro” is 
contained through white listening, a process whereby “the normal had to 
co-emotionalize with and listen to the abnormal… [which] served the 
ends of both criminalization and critique” (Binkley, 2020, pg. 100).

Binkley (2020) suggests also that, via the imperatives of neoliberalism, 
listening for the purposes of containment has become a corporate strat-
egy for managing race. Binkley (2020) discusses the limits this model 
places on white empathy: whites must listen, but can never truly know 
the Black rage they must witness, and if they claim they can, they are 
revealing their failure of understanding, their as-yet-unredeemed racism. 
Hidden Black rage,

[B]ecomes precisely the second body it seeks to dispel… This is a second 
body whose eruptions bring powers of illumination that disrupt but also 
silently restore that other second body that is necessary for the racial con-
tract to remain in place: the second body that constitutes whiteness itself. 
(Binkley, 2020, p. 104)

This is why, he says, institutionalized discussions about race largely fail 
to disrupt the status quo. He suggests that engaging with race through 
the emotions race gives us, each in our raced position, reinscribes race. 
Binary logic at work.

Binkley’s (2020) attempts to account for the ongoing intractability of 
racist othering in well-intentioned spaces speak to the mess we are in. 
Many writers (e.g., Oluo, 2019) address how hard it is to talk about race 
in America today. DiAngelo (2018) engages in detail with the aspects of 
whiteness that defend against real conversations about the centrality of 
white privilege to structural racism, and the psychological fragility that is 
the consequence of inheriting a self made out of unearned privilege (see 
MacIntosh, 2008).

DiAngelo’s book received national attention after the racial justice pro-
tests of 2020, following the police murder of George Floyd. A conse-
quence has been a backlash against her attempts to hold white people 
accountable for the workings of white supremacy. One pertinent objec-
tion is similar to the problem we have tracked above, that her focus on 
the power of whiteness to perpetuate structural oppression demeans and 
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disempowers Black people (McWhorter, 2020). Another is that she gen-
eralizes about white people (The Conversation, 2020). Trying to advocate 
for current accountability from white people (all white people, because 
the political, economic, educational, legal, psychological and cultural sys-
tems that have been built do create a starting point where personhood is 
assumed to be linked to whiteness, among other markers of human 
being), and acknowledge that oppression shapes lives, while also arguing 
that to be human is to be more than all these things, is a difficult business. 
Perhaps more than any other current issue, race makes clear the compli-
cated inheritances of binary thinking woven into material practices.

In addition to the work of enslaved people themselves and those that 
came after, like W.E. du Bois, James Baldwin, Maya Angelou or Audre 
Lorde, there is a highly contemporary American literature that celebrates 
survival and documents the ongoing consequences of systemic racism for 
Black people, and for the society that continues to marginalize them. 
Here are a few examples: DeGruy (2005) offers an account of the effects 
of slavery on African American identities, providing psychological expla-
nations for cultural adaptions. She offers the concept of Post-Traumatic 
Slave Syndrome to destigmatize survival responses to being Black in 
America. Boyd-Franklin (2006) writes about the psychology of Black 
families with a sensitive and nonhomogenizing lens. Brewster and 
Stephenson (2013) write about families, the education system and self-
hood. Williams (2001) and Alexander (2011) penned stunning indict-
ments on the legal system. Hardy (2006, 2008) has written and talked 
about racism in family therapy and as a developmental trauma. Tatum’s 
(1997) “Why Are All the Black Kids Sitting Together in the Cafeteria?” and 
Other Conversations About Race remains a beautifully written and com-
pelling account of the mechanisms and costs of racism. Adichie (2013) 
dealt with it through fiction. In the last few years, Coates (2015), Kendi 
(2016), Morris (2016), Dyson (2017), Menakem (2017), Cooper (2018) 
and Bryant (2020) have all spoken urgently about the ongoing experi-
ences of black Americans, counting the ongoing costs of racism, empha-
sizing strength and resilience, and insisting on the structural elements of 
racism in America.
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 Racism

Racism is not best defined as a psychological quality held by individuals. 
Psychological explanations miss the larger point of how and why racism 
operates. Racist structures do not only enable individuals to believe hate-
ful things or behave hatefully. They also allow certain groups to act on 
this hatred, in ways that substantially and structurally affect others. Racist 
structures allow some to accrue privileges of all sorts, psychological and 
material, over others, by taking things away, psychological and material, 
from those others. Racist structures then justify and perpetuate that sys-
tem of privilege. So while it may also be a personal attitude, racism oper-
ates and perpetuates structurally. As beneficiaries of the system, white 
people are implicated in racist oppression, whether we like it or not, and 
whether we think we mean it or not.

It is often said that the human brain cannot help but rely on group 
differences to make snap judgments (Hewstone et al., 2002; Richeson & 
Sommers, 2016; Rippon, 2019). The arguments are not only neurobio-
logical. A recent psychoanalytic article on otherness, for example, begins 
with the assertion, “There is an emotional/cultural need to define oneself 
in relation to otherness, manifesting clearly in racial, ethnic, national, 
religious, sexual, and gender identities” (Molofsky, 2019, p. 49. See also 
McWilliams 2020). And a recent social psychology-informed article, 
which explores the role of otherness to the idea of the citizen, suggests 
that human beings have always needed enemies in order to be able to 
define their friends (Mannarini & Salvatore, 2020). The authors also 
make the point that neoliberal fragmentation has resulted in more intense 
cleaving to local and national identities that are therefore more reactive 
and more insular.

Current conditions may well have exacerbated binary thinking. But if 
it is inevitable that human beings will use groupthink to develop identi-
ties in a way that makes binary othering necessary, then we are very close 
to legitimizing racism. It is more historically and psychologically accurate 
to trace the ways that racial difference has been constructed and imposed 
on bodies, and to name the purpose of these activities: profit. Cushman 
(2019, pp. 41–43) also makes the point, following W.E.B. Dubois, that 
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if we legitimize racism with a psychologized endorsement that humans 
neurobiologically cannot help but use binary thinking, then we miss the 
material, economic benefits to institutionalized oppression. Racism, a 
system which privileges some at the expense of others, is not an inevitable 
part of human nature. It is highly specific, invested, historical event. 
Binary thinking obscures this fact. It also, not coincidentally, thereby 
naturalizes the systems of thought that underpin colonially formed, 
capitalist- saturated modernity, with all its rules about who deserves to be 
on top and why: Darwinism, patriarchy, Freud’s idea that it is human 
nature to dominate, and that domination is properly male and so on. 
Thinking of humans as complicit in the systems that structure us and 
which we, in turn, participate in and may sometimes alter accordingly, 
allows us a much more realistic and complex entry into how and why we 
oppress each other, how systems convince people to participate and col-
laborate, sometimes even in the process of resisting, and what the conse-
quences are for human being in these systems, albeit with different people 
paying different prices.

Hook (2012, p. 4) offers the notion of the “psychopolitical” to fully 
account for the interactions of psychology and the complex interacting 
contextual forces which help to shape the psyche, and which are in turn 
shaped by psychological needs and pressures. In other words, to talk 
about racism we need more than a psychological vocabulary. We need to 
be able to combine insights about psyches with knowledge about systems 
of power, about historical forces and the events they shape, with under-
standings that are material as well as existential. We need, in other words, 
a psychology informed by knowledge from the humanities as well as the 
social sciences, because we need to be able to see how discourses shape 
what is humanly possible. Only then can we properly account for the 
historically specific, psychically invested, inscriptions of raced differences 
(and the gendered, classed, abled or disabled, sexually normal or perverse 
meanings they accompany) on human bodies and being.

Making sense of difference is a part of human being. But Western 
modernity’s specific tactics are embedded in relations of power: eco-
nomic, legal, nationalist, embodied, gendered and raced. They also make 
use of a morality of the good and the normal (which are sexually inflected); 
this is part of liberalism’s inheritance. Binkley (2020, p. 96) suggests, via 
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Foucault’s ideas of normalization and the medicalization of the abnor-
mal, that racism involves “a reading through” of the subjectivity of the 
raced other, to find the abnormality of the raced subject. He points out 
how scientific racism, which helped invent modern racial difference, used 
the idea of deviation from the implicitly white, European norm to clas-
sify racial others as inferior (see Teo 2005). Thus, again, racial difference 
has played a central role in the construction of modern relations of power, 
and racism is a product of the evolution of Western norms of personhood.

Hook (2007) explores how the processes of modern subjectification 
both and he and Rose (1998) detail can help us think about racism and 
racialized subjectivity. He (Hook 2007, p.  217) suggests we need to 
acknowledge that the processes of racialization which produce race and 
endorse racism demonstrate “affected subjectivity,” that is, “a level of pen-
etration and consolidation within subjects that is reducible neither to the 
terms of psychological explanation, nor to sociological critiques of deter-
mining social structures.” Racism and the processes of racing it relies 
upon cannot be reduced to politics or economics or psychological gain. It 
saturates the structures into which we are born and which therefore shape 
us. It affects subjects on all complicit levels, interpersonally and intraper-
sonally. And it also requires access to the self/other binary in order to 
make its own hateful sense of things. If we are to dismantle racism and 
the structures that enable it, we have to be able to both acknowledge the 
profoundly personal implications of raced identity and ask for a new 
model which would undo the binary structure on which raced identity 
depends. Race structures this world, and is therefore central to human 
subjectivity and experience. It is also an artificial construct. In a real sense, 
it does not exist. As we have seen, it was brought into apparent being by 
systems of modernity, of which the psy disciplines are part.

 Race and Racism in and Through Psychology

If the psy disciplines have been central to the emergence of modern, lib-
eral democratic, states and subjects (and states of subjectivity), then they 
have also been central to the emergence of modern race and racism. Ideas 
about what constituted scientific method and proof, and the questions 
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asked about human being via these formats, linked the emerging psy 
disciplines to emerging processes of racialization. Historically specific 
Western notions of scientific truth, liberal individuality, democratic gov-
ernance and racial (and gender and sexual) difference are complicit in 
each other.

Evolutionary theory, which was a foundational colonial ideology, 
helped shaped the way psychology was used as it emerged as a discipline 
in the late nineteenth century. This impacted how apparent biological 
differences were used to construct differences in human being in order to 
create cultural, intellectual, moral and spiritual hierarchies. “The ‘biolo-
gisation’ of human diversity was thus consolidated; not only physical 
appearance but also temperament and culture reflected a people’s innate 
evolutionary status” (Richards, 2012, p. 15). We have already explored 
the role of psychology in developing methods for producing individuality 
and the means for assessing these; Richards (2012, p. 22) makes the point 
that since psychometrics were developed in the service of eugenics, as a 
way to measure differences that were sought in order to be hierarchically 
ranked, “[s]tudying race differences is thus but an extension of the study 
of individual differences.”

It is thus no surprise that psychology played a central role in the devel-
opment of modern scientific racism. As is well-documented, psychology 
was enthusiastically involved in the development of theories of eugenics 
and of IQ testing which “proved” racial differences and white, European 
racial superiority (Fernando, 2017; Guthrie, 2004; Richards, 2012; Teo, 
2005). And psychology’s initial framing of empirical differences as bio-
logical set up the long-standing and extremely damaging “problematiza-
tion” of Black people, in Teo’s (2005, p. 173) term, in ways specific to 
how Blackness was raced (see Kendi, 2016; similar processes happened 
with other racialized groups). The effects on the practice of the psy disci-
plines have been recently charted in a series of essays published in response 
to the American cultural moment of 2019. This work explores the prob-
lems of well-intentioned whiteness, of structural racism and of the his-
tory of psychology in helping to shape these forces (Williams et al., 2019).

Richards (2012) says that psychology, as a discipline that emerged 
from America and Europe, could not not be racist and Western-centric 
(see also Fernando, 2017). He also suggests that there exists alongside the 
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racism in psychology a “constant cycle” (Richards, 2012, p. 348) of anti-
racist intention that often fell short, being of its time and of its discipline. 
He asks that psychology’s self-reflexive engagements with its constituting 
racist energies be acknowledged, along with the tools the discipline has 
developed to combat racism. For example, he argues that the process of 
engaging with the racism of the Race Psychology of the early twentieth 
century (see Fernando, 2017) helped make white psychologists aware of 
racism, and helped make racism a topic outside of psychology. To this we 
must insist that while we might be able to trace in psychology an aca-
demic trajectory from finding and ranking racial differences, to a concern 
with why people are racist and the effects of racism on people of color, the 
shortfalls cannot be overlooked in the name of good intentions. As a 
discourse born of white, European, male power and initially very com-
mitted to finding the scientific evidence for the rightness of that power, 
traditional psychology struggled, and arguably still struggles, to exceed its 
constitutive underpinnings. It has often ended up in the camp of well- 
intentioned whiteness that cannot see its own privilege and therefore per-
petuates the structures of oppression it simultaneously disavows (Dovodio 
& Casados, 2019; Richards, 2012; Salter & Haugen, 2017).

Since the 1960s, psychology’s constitutive others (Black people and 
people of color, the colonized, women, the neurodiverse, sex and gender 
perverts) have begun to speak back en mass, and from within. There are 
those newer psychological fields concerned with social, geographical, 
racial, economic and gender justice and their intersections, as more psy-
chologists and psychologies from other places and othered identities have 
begun to establish voices in the field (e.g., Boonzaier & van Niekerk, 
2019; Collins et  al., 2019; Ebersohn, 2019; Montero, 2017; Salter & 
Haugen, 2017; Smith et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2019). More complex 
and important questions have become possible. Still in 2020, Bhatia 
(p. 263) was asserting that while we may acknowledge that, “Whiteness 
and white identity have played a dominant role in producing normative 
psychological knowledge in the U.S,” the psy disciplines still do not 
acknowledge “the explicit ways in whiteness as privilege, power, norm, 
and an oppressive force acts as a dominant cultural norm and shapes the 
identities of both white people and non-white migrants [the focus of her 
article].”
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In part because of the ongoing unacknowledged operations of struc-
tural racism, “Unfortunately mainstream psychiatry and psychology have 
so far failed on the whole to fully take on board the insights offered by the 
progressive thinking that flooded the British and American scene at the 
end of the twentieth century” (Fernando, 2017, p. 85). Fernando (2017) 
details the regressive shift back toward racism in West in the twenty-first 
century. He attributes this to an inattention to structural matters in the 
previous century, as well as to racism’s ability to shapeshift. He also spe-
cifically traces the rise of Islamophobia as a new incarnation of racism in 
America and Britain. He concludes that the psy disciplines may be too 
implicated in racist thinking and racist structures to be able to offer anti-
racist solutions in their current forms. And from a decolonial point of 
view, Miller and Miller (2020, p. 382) argue that psychology cannot be 
decolonized within the structures that exist, because the psy disciplines, 
colonialism, modernity, the state and individualism are all constitutive 
elements of the modern subject: “decolonization will take the end of the 
world, and… decolonization is the end of the world as we know it” 
because, “The very way in which we go about ‘knowing’ itself is entangled 
in colonial/modern ways of thinking that cannot but reproduce the vio-
lences at the core of their construction.”

From this perspective, psychology’s subaltern, by definition, still can-
not speak. We need to approach the issue rather from a complicitous 
perspective than a binary one. Psychology, like English literature, can and 
has been changed in the hands of those whose enforced otherness helped 
to make both disciplines what they are. But a binary model, which locks 
in place oppressors and oppressed, cannot deliver any of us out of the 
self/other mode of being and knowing. This is another way the humani-
ties, through postcolonial and cultural studies, can offer productive 
frames to psychological theories. But it does require relinquishing an 
exclusive commitment to scientific method, which cannot accommodate 
the philosophical complexity or the conceptual fluidity of complicity. We 
cannot operationalize or statistically demonstrate the complexities of 
mimicry and hybridity, the inevitably complicit agency of talking back in 
what started out as the master’s language, of knowing and acting on what 
cannot be seen by systems of power. Nevertheless, all these ways of human 
being exist.
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I learned from studying postcolonial and neocolonial uses of and 
responses to Shakespeare, as an icon of universal humanity and cultural 
genius, that oppressed groups metabolize epistemic abuses and, even as 
they are changed by them, change them in turn. Oppressive forces 
destroy, but oppressed people also reclaim them, make them exceed their 
original intentions (Distiller, 2012a). People find all kinds of ways to 
fight back, ways that are also always complicit, as in the Hollywoodization 
and commodification of “Africa” in Black Panther that is also an act of 
highly overdue recognition and valuation by the systems that make us all.

 Complicities: Black Panther

People of color continue to suffer from systemic oppression, and African 
Americans carry specific historical burdens in America today regardless of 
class affiliation. Black Americans cannot be sure of being safe as they walk 
down the street, or listen to music as they fill their cars with gas, or pray 
in their churches, or speak on their cellphones in their families’ yards, or 
sleep in their own beds in their own apartments, free from a race-based 
denial of their very right to exist in their own country. Their citizenship 
rights are not assured in a place whose definition of human being began 
in racialized binary thinking. Perry (2018) has pointed out how the legal 
definition of Western personhood developed out of the deployment of 
the category of nonperson assigned to the slave, and Alexander (2011) 
has detailed the legacies of this system for Black and brown people in 
America today (see Williams, 1991). As I have been arguing, the implica-
tions run deep: into Western modes of individuality, linked to state and 
institutional belonging and the legal systems that allow or disable these; 
into capitalist imperatives to value and devaluation, of owning and own-
ership that confer human being and withhold human being; and in the 
complex constitutive connections between and among these systems. 
This legacy for Americans of African descent is what the 2018 Marvel 
superhero film Black Panther is speaking back to.

For those who have had no contact with popular culture in the last 
three years, here is a very brief summary of some key plot points: T’Challa 
(Chadwick Boseman) is the prince of the fictional African nation 
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Wakanda, which has kept itself and its technological sophistication hid-
den from the world, pretending to be the expected African “third world 
country.” T’Challa becomes the king and superhero Black Panther when 
his father, T’Chaka (John Kani), the king and the previous Black Panther, 
is killed. His antagonist in the film is an American special ops soldier 
nicknamed Killmonger (Michael B. Jordan), who is also his cousin, aban-
doned in Oakland as a child by T’Chaka. With the exception of a white 
CIA officer (Martin Freeman) who helps them, the other main characters 
are all powerful Black women, among them Shuri (Letitia Wright), 
T’Challa’s genius sister, and Nakia (Lupita Nyong’o), his activist lover, 
who is a Wakandan spy in the outside world. In some really critical ways, 
Black Panther is a representational revolution, centering Black people as 
actors, characters, producers and makers of mainstream media. It depicts 
an Africanness that is deliberately created in opposition to the debased or 
demeaned version of neocolonial Africa which passes for Western knowl-
edge of the continent, its people and its diaspora.

In 2014, Gay complained about the reductive and stereotyped depic-
tions of Black experience in American movies. She asked for a cinema 
that went beyond the struggle narrative, that stopped fetishizing the bro-
ken Black body and reiterating Black victimhood as the only kind of 
subjectivity available to Black people in mainstream culture. With Black 
Panther, released four years later, I wager she got her wish. Directed by 
Ryan Coogler, released by Disney in February 2018, the movie was a 
revelation to the box office: a movie by and about Black people that made 
a whole lot of money. According to the Brookings Institute, Black Panther 
made $427 million, placing it second only to The Avengers in terms of 
profits, and second only to Star Wars: The Force Awakens for opening 
profits (Sims, 2018; Sow & Sy, 2018).

This was more than a commercial moment though, it was a moment 
of empowerment and visibility for Black people wherever Hollywood 
movies are sold:

The importance of seeing black people for the first time depicted in a major 
movie as kings, queens, inventors, and diplomats, rather than slaves, thugs, 
dealers and thieves, has given the movie a real-world political engagement 
not seen in other superhero films. The journalist Shaun King even went as 
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far as to argue that it is a cultural phenomenon equal in importance to Dr. 
King’s “I Have a Dream” speech and Rosa Parks refusing to give up her bus 
seat. (Faramelli, 2019, n.p.; see Faithful, 2018)

Offering a regal Black superhero to the world, Black Panther did some-
thing important for American culture and the subjects who inhabit it 
(González-Velázquez et al., 2020). As part of its centering of Black peo-
ple, the film was as bold as it could be in addressing race and racism, 
given its conditions of production. It offered mainstream audiences a 
serious, unapologetic engagement with Black rage and Black power. It is 
remarkable that this conversation was even allowed to happen in a Disney 
blockbuster.

The film’s exploration of possible responses to Western epistemologies 
of race and the centuries of colonialism thereby enabled focuses on Black 
experience and references African philosophies. Its central commitment 
is to exploring the politics of racial liberation (Newkirk, 2018; Orr, 
2018). Faramelli (2019) sees Black Panther as resolving the dialectic it 
presents between different kinds of revolutionary theory, isolationism 
(“black sovereignty,” represented by T’Challa) versus a radical engaged 
“black solidarity” (represented by Killmonger). It offers, he says, the 
option of a Sojan Thirdspace via the character of Nakia, not coinciden-
tally a woman in a patriarchal culture (Wakanda is an absolute monarchy, 
with patriarchal lineage).

The Thirdspace is a hybrid space of dialogue and negotiation, not 
unlike the intersubjective third. For Faramelli (2019), this results in the 
film’s embrace of a responsible, international form of Pan-Africanism, a 
rejection of Wakanda’s traditional exceptionalism and an equal rejection 
of the cultural nationalism enabled by an essentializing, and therefore 
Manichean, negritude which “only reinforces the hegemony of colonial 
power.” This last is evidenced in Killmonger’s desire to create and rule a 
new world empire, won and held through military might.

Instead, T’Challa uses Wakanda’s resources to begin a process of global 
outreach, starting in Oakland—implicitly a location which invokes the 
racialized struggles of African Americans, the birthplace of the real-life 
Black Panthers and the site of Killmonger’s childhood trauma and radi-
calization. For Faramelli (2019), Black Panther rejects a business-as-usual 
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liberalism for a new kind of radical engagement, led by Black women, as 
T’Challa decrees that Shuri and Nakia will run the Wakandan 
International Outreach Center. He concludes, “This Thirdspace position 
has the potential to create new spaces and transform the Oakland hous-
ing project where T’Chaka kills Killmonger’s father into a space of 
liberation.”

Not everyone loved, or agreed on, the film’s message. Its heteronorma-
tivity has been critiqued (Meyer, 2020), as has its centering of African 
American needs to the exclusion of transnational and Islamic Africans 
(Alaoui & Abdi, 2020). It has been faulted for its reiteration of African 
royalty as the model for African subjectivity, an objection made against 
other African American engagements with the continent (Rickford, 
2020; Semphere, 2020). Zizek (2018), in his review of the film, calls it an 
“empty vessel containing antagonistic elements.” He notes that the film’s 
enthusiastic reception spanned the political spectrum. Black power advo-
cates loved it, as did liberals who liked the “education and aid, not strug-
gle” conclusion to the film’s exploration of options for racial justice. And 
right-wing commentators found in the nationalist refrain “Wakanda 
Forever” a version of Trump’s isolationist “America First” (see Faramelli, 
2019; Varda & Hahner, 2020).

There has been criticism from African writers of the film’s valorization 
of an idealized Africa at the expense of engaging with the continent. 
While it offers “a rich embodiment of African culture,… [Black Panther] 
is surprisingly removed from the reality of today’s African social issues 
and its politics” (Garside, 2018, p.  109; see Faramelli, 2019; Zizek, 
2018). The film’s use of other African countries as foils to Wakanda has 
been criticized as Western stereotyping, and its solution to the question 
of Wakanda’s responsibility to Black people has been found to be, vari-
ously, and relatedly, neoliberal and Western development-oriented 
(Hanchey, 2020; Johnson & Hoerl, 2020; Varda & Hahner, 2020). Varda 
and Hahner (2020) argue that representational diversity alone is not 
enough to guarantee revolutionary representation, and Johnson and 
Hoerl (2020) accuse the film of maintaining whiteness despite its center-
ing of Black bodies.

Despite also not being convinced that the ending was not endorsing a 
form of repurposed Western aid, albeit more community-minded and 
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African-led (see Hanchey, 2020), I was profoundly moved by this film, 
and I felt profoundly ambivalent about my affective reaction to it. It is 
precisely an instantiation of complicity when I do not have language that 
is able to convey the full range and responsibility of what I mean: every 
time I see this film I am moved to tears by the vision of an independent, 
proud, empowered African nation that is greater than the West (and I 
know the problem with white women’s tears, DiAngelo, 2018, and I am 
a white woman and I am also a colonially produced kind of African white 
woman); I ache for an Africa that has not been brutalized by colonialism 
and I know that to reduce the entire continent to a Western developmen-
tal discourse of abjection is not an accurate description of Africa or 
Africanness, and certainly does not see the humanity of Africans; as a 
white South African, my right to access Africanness is forever mediated 
by the racialized structures erected in my favor and from which I benefit-
ted. But all this is who and what I am. As a white South African, I am the 
product and the beneficiary of colonialism and apartheid. And as a white, 
middle-class citizen of the global South, I sit at an angle at the table of 
neoliberalism and neocolonial cultural imperialism. As someone now liv-
ing in America, I have all the privileges of American whiteness, and also 
stumble as an older immigrant through a place that does not value my 
origins, my experience or my age.

O’Loughlin (2020, p. 357) uses postcolonial notions of mourning to 
theorize the cost of the mimicry at work in trying, as in Irish immigrant, 
to be white in America. She invokes her “own autobiography, in which 
the acquisition of Whiteness is confounded by my origins in a colonized 
nation” to “suggest[…] that the encounter with the discourse of American 
Whiteness is troubled for those, like me, who, while we may pass as 
White—something Asian Americans and other persons of color cannot 
do—still experience a… splitting.”

As a white South African, my whiteness is not partial, as O’Loughlin’s 
Irishness renders her in a British context. Nevertheless, Black Panther 
confronted me head-on with the complicitous contradictions that make 
me. I too, experience a splitting. The difficulty speaking authentically 
from these multiple, fractured, contradictory positionalities is not only 
about my own struggle with my Good White Personhood. It is not only 
about my awareness of what it means to have grown up under apartheid 
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and benefitted from it. It is also at least in part about the way identity 
functions in America as I have found it today. It seems to me that one of 
the rules of identity politics is that you cannot speak except of what you 
know from your own embodied experience, and only to others who are 
exactly like you. So where does this leave me? What am I authorized to 
speak about here?

Black Panther is a discussion between African Americans and conti-
nental black Africans. As Rickford (2020, n.p.) puts it, “African American 
imaginings of Africa often intermingle with…. intimate hopes and desires 
for Black life in the United States… [F]or African Americans,… Africa 
remains an abiding source of inspiration and identity.” He writes of

[A] venerable African American tradition of crafting images of Africa that 
are designed to redeem the entire Black world… a retort to the contemptu-
ous West and its condescending discourses of African danger, disease and 
degeneration… those tattered, colonialist tropes.

I felt a little like an eavesdropper, watching this movie, even as I also 
reveled in its reclamation of Africa from the typical, abjected Western 
depictions of the continent and its peoples, and as I felt myself a white 
African watching mainstream America claim a version of Africa as though 
it has just realized the continent has something to offer. I felt my frac-
tures, my foldedness, my complicities.

The African aesthetic of Black Panther (see Faramelli, 2019), and some 
of its landscape, is deeply familiar to me, is in my bones and is embodied 
in me in complicated processes of subjectification and racialized domina-
tion. Some of it was filmed in my homeland. The cadence of the English 
of many of the African characters is one of the textures of my life. Some 
of the characters spoke isiXhosa, the hearing of which, in my current 
location, made me insider (South African) and outsider (white South 
African) and another kind of outsider (white person in America). I know 
also that it is my class-race-educational privilege that allows me to be a 
global citizen, to be in America legally, to afford the film. I also know that 
it is no uncomplicated feat for a white South African to claim a love of 
Africa and a relation to Africans, let alone a familiarity with a land and 
with people the exploitation of whom funded and nursed my very being. 
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My childhood was structured by the incredibly complex and contradic-
tory experiences of being surrounded, and care for, by Black women and 
men who were denied access to their own children and families so they 
could serve mine. The relationships were relationships of power that I 
could experience as relationships of connection. And yet they were also 
relationships of connection, however mediated and compromised. This 
cracked and damaged social, emotional, cultural reality is my South 
African version of the neocolonial world. It’s fucked up, and it’s also real 
and true. It is partial and compromised, and it is all I have. In Black 
Panther, I recognize South African cadences and artwork and languages 
and landscapes in ways that most Americans will not. And that is as much 
mine as the privilege and violence and horror that is my white Africanness. 
This is my embodied complicity.

As a student of early modern English literature, I had the chance to 
experience being treated as a subject of the colony, as an always inferior 
wannabe by the center of this particular power when I was a graduate 
student at Oxford University. One result of that experience was to shape 
my initial academic career around the question of colonial cultural poli-
tics, and of who might make what use of the cultural capital that is 
“Shakespeare.” Since my field included South Africans and Shakespeare, 
I had repeated occasion to view, teach and write about the work of John 
Kani. His remarkable, revolutionary portrayal of Othello in apartheid 
South Africa, which I saw as a high school student at the time, is a key 
text for postcolonial Shakespearians (see Distiller, 2012b). The last pro-
duction I saw before leaving South Africa starred the elder Kani as Caliban 
and his son, Atandwa, as a breathtaking Ariel, in The Tempest. Seeing 
them both in Black Panther (Atandwa Kani plays a younger version of 
King T’Chaka) felt personal to me. I feel proud of Atandwa Kani, as 
though he were my son’s friend. I feel like I am watching a kinsman age 
when I feel grief at how old John Kani is looking. The passing of his years 
feels linked to the passing of mine, because of what we share in being 
South African as we share Shakespeare. There is a complicity at work 
here, which is comprised not only of the connections across colonialism 
and Englishness, but also by the fractures of South Africa’s settler colo-
nialism and apartheid histories. Kani and I are both of that web, and it 
connects us in powerful—power-full—ways. I know that my whiteness 

 N. Distiller



95

gave me a totally different experience of being South African to Kani’s, 
and one that I had at the expense of Kani and his children. The challenge 
of speaking about any of this, here in America, is the challenge to navi-
gate not only my history and the legacy of my late twentieth century 
(settler colonial, neocolonial) whiteness, but also the challenge of finding 
a speaking position within American identity politics in the present.

Black Panther’s conversation with the aspects of Africa it uses to help 
set its scene is also a conversation about America’s position in global net-
works of power. A constructed “Africa” is given valence, authority, legiti-
macy, as well as recognition, when it is valued by Hollywood in this way. 
This is both a victory and a collusion in, or co-option by, a system of valu-
ation where worth is bestowed by a specific kind of circulation in a spe-
cific kind of public sphere, and authorized by commercial success. Thanks 
to Black Panther, “Africa” is now a successful brand. Here, too, is 
complicity.

Black Panther is overdue, and necessary, in the context of the ongoing 
devaluation of Africa and Black Africans, continental or diasporic. It is an 
important cultural corrective for America specifically and for the coloniz-
ing West. And it also indicates America’s complicity in discourses of race 
and power transnationally. America’s capitalist neocolonial power is part 
of what authorizes and conveys value on the version of Africanness that 
Black Panther so lovingly depicts. As I sit at the intersections of so many 
of these positions, as I try to hold my various complicities, I feel these 
splits as the only place any of us have from which to start trying to con-
nect with each other.

In his beautiful exegesis of decoloniality, Mignolo (2011, p. 280) writes,

[F]or a white European body to think decolonially means to give; to give 
in a parallel way to the way a body of colour formed in colonial histories 
has to give if that body wants to inhabit postmodern and poststructural-
ist theories.

Mignolo has already explained why Western epistemologies cannot 
ever see the humanity of the West’s others, and how the imbrications of 
colonialism and slavery with methods and institutions of knowledge cre-
ation mean that a new, delinked, decolonial way forward is the only 
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option for what he calls Third World people. It is not what is enunciated 
that matters, he says, it is the always political fact of the enunciation that 
creates possibilities in the world. In this context, the white European 
body has to give up its liberal individuality, its good intention. It has to 
be willing to be changed, if it wants to enter the third space, beyond the 
either/ors of Western modernity, made possible by decoloniality. But 
what of the body that is not either white European or marked as colored 
by modernity? What of the white body born, because of modernity’s sys-
tems of oppression, in the so-called Third World, into positions of power 
locally and of partial otherness globally? The complicities embodied thus, 
as I have been suggesting, need their own enunciative acts.

Humans unspeakably exceed the structural positions allocated to them 
by history, by systems of power, by tradition and by white supremacy and 
patriarchy. This place beyond language where something crucially human 
happens is detailed in Chap. 6. As much as we are trapped and deter-
mined by the structures in which we find ourselves, our capacity for com-
plicity allows for sometimes unexpected, perhaps always partial, 
possibilities to find ourselves in new, unexpected, Thirdspace, intersub-
jective, terms. This is not to deny the brutalities of history, and it is to 
recognize the agency of those who survive it every day. It is also an attempt 
to understand the complicated, complicit work of racial justice that is 
done by Black Panther which is also the work of capitalism, and of 
American cultural colonialism, in the context of the possibilities and lim-
its of identity politics.

A week after the movie’s box-office-smashing opening, The Brookings 
Institute published, “Lessons from Marvel’s Black Panther: Natural 
resource management and increased openness in Africa” (Sow & Sy, 
2018). The article draws lessons for “Africa,” imagined as a singular place, 
from the movie, for example:

[W]hile oil and diamonds are not as versatile as vibranium [Wakanda’s 
alien super-metal that is the source of its power] and cannot be used indi-
vidually to promote the technological advancement of resource-rich 
African countries, there exists a space for the revenues they generate to be 
reinvested in technology and manufacturing, among other sectors. (Sow & 
Sy, 2018, n.p.)
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This rather slick correlation, between the power that the fictional 
vibranium conveyed on the fictional Wakanda and the power of oil and 
diamonds to bring money and technology to Africa, overlooks the brutal 
history of Western exploitation of African resources. The article notes 
that some countries in Africa, unlike Wakanda, tend to export their 
riches, and blames this process for “misaligned exchange rates, the decline 
of non-resource sectors, political authoritarianism, conflict, and eco-
nomic inequality” (Sow & Sy, 2018, n.p.). This is a gross oversimplifica-
tion, to say the least.

Oil and diamonds—and ivory, and gold, resources plundered from 
The Congo and from South Africa, to name two specific additional 
examples—have not been underutilized by Africans because they did not 
think of developing those resources. They do not need the (American cre-
ated) example of vibranium to remind them of what they might do by 
helping them to imagine the possibilities. And this easy vision of rein-
vested African resources pays no attention to neoliberal global economic 
systems which actively disempower Africa, or to the local and continental 
political aftermaths of colonialism.

The article concludes by hoping for more positive depictions of Africa 
in the movies (presumably American, since there is a thriving industry in 
Nigeria and a growing industry in South Africa). It calls into being 
through the existence of a fictional place the possibility that Africa’s 
potential might be more fully respected and realized in the real world:

[F]ictional Wakanda provides an image of the prosperity and technological 
advancement, which awaits properly managed resource-rich countries. The 
subsequent technological proliferation and increase in global trade will 
hopefully be featured in the Black Panther sequel. (Sow & Sy, 2018)

The representational power in imagining a different world, and thereby 
a different world order, does matter, as we have seen. But this cannot 
stand in for responsible mapping of why Wakanda is a fiction and not a 
reality. And feeling good about what we see on a Hollywood screen is not 
the same thing as actually engaging with what needs to change if we do 
want to see a more globally empowered African continent.
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Furthermore, a year later, Brookings returned to Black Panther in their 
“Africa in Focus” section in February of 2019, in an article entitled, 
“From Wakanda to reality: Building mutual prosperity between African- 
Americans and Africa” (Signé & Thomas-Greenfield, 2019). The authors 
called hopefully for the possibility of cultural heritage tourism for African 
Americans, which it contrasts to the holiday tourism for whites that it 
says comprises the bulk of the industry in Africa today. African Americans, 
say the authors, “may” be more interested in reconnecting with “Africa” 
than in “riding camels in the Sahara” like white tourists do. They suggest 
African American visitors use National Geographic to select places to 
visit (where, presumably, they will not see pictures of camels in the 
Sahara). The possibility of these new kinds of tourists opens up new com-
mercial pathways, they suggest, and is a way for African Americans to 
“invest” in Africa’s growth (Signé & Thomas-Greenfield, 2019, n.p.).

“[D]uring the hype of ‘Black Panther,’” the authors recount, “we both 
were giving talks on how to unlock Africa’s potential.” They continue:

Many of… the African-American professionals, community, and business 
leaders… asked us how they could help make Africa as successful as the 
imaginary Wakanda. In other words, where are the opportunities to 
develop mutually beneficial relations between Africa, African Americans, 
and the United States?

I value and respect the connections being made between Black Africans 
in different places across the globe. But I cannot help but notice the nor-
malization of a Western, American model of economics that has every-
thing to do with Black Panther, the brand. The authors are entrepreneurially 
riding the wave of possibility opened up for their careers by the movie’s 
success; they are accurately noticing the ways global power relations cur-
rently work as they also seek to help empower “Africa.” This empower-
ment, as I have been suggesting, is needed across spheres, from the 
material to the discursive. And yet the overarching value system that is 
accepted and continued by this entire exchange, by this conflation of the 
fictional and the real, by the assumption that a comic book can uplift the 
reductively constructed place “Africa,” simplified into an idea by the 
(important) work of identity, all of this takes for granted and perpetuates 
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American cultural dynamics that are very much part of the problem. 
Here is another example of complicity made visible by Black Panther. The 
cultural imperialism does not cancel out the representational empower-
ment. The connections between continental and diasporic Africans are 
not invalidated by the complex economic power dynamics at play. The 
yearning for African upliftment is not less important because there is also 
some Western-centric economic thinking at play here. It all works 
together to articulate some of the complexities and complicities of being 
human and being raced and being placed in this global time.

In this context, Newkirk’s (2018) comments and question seem pre-
scient, and to be speaking about complicity:

But the film will likely garner much of its earnings and generate much of 
its cachet from members of a mobile black middle class, centered largely in 
America, that have carved out some political and media prominence, both 
individually and as a group. Those viewers have rightly applauded the film 
for its incredible gains in representation, and will perhaps use it as a rally-
ing cry for increasing diversity, often among their own ranks as a class. But 
Killmonger’s question seems as pointed through the fourth wall toward 
them as it is to Wakanda: What will they do with the power they do have 
to make the world livable for those without it?

The question of how structurally oppressed groups of people have 
power differentially in relation to each other is a central one for the next 
chapter, which examines the dynamic between feminism, queer theory 
and transgender rights. In this example, too, I hope to show how binary 
thinking cannot serve and to suggest ways of working with psychother-
apy clients who want or need to talk about their gender that opens up 
models of human being for us all.
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